SAGE GENERAL ASSEMBLY
April 27 2016, 3:30 p.m.

In attendance: Caitlyn Spencer, Torin McLachlan, Liam Lachance, Karissa Larocque, Brie Lebel, Tess Liem, Finn Purcell, Mona'a Malik, Rachel Burlock, Sara Press.
--Rachel is taking minutes

1. Approval of the Agenda
Sara moves; Liam seconds; vote unanimous

2. Approval of the Minutes of the Last Assembly
Sara moves; Liam seconds; vote unanimous 

3. Chair’s Remarks (Caitlyn)
-- thank you all for coming; we've had a really engaged year this year. In this meeting I'm hoping to do a brief review of everything SAGE has been up to and also propose some goals for next year.

4. Presidential Address (Caitlyn reports)
-- Colin resigned from President last night (April 26); his brief resignation address is read here; he was very gracious about resigning; hoping that this sets a precedent where we don't contribute to a culture of complacency where people get to take credit for the work of others.

5. Reports on SAGE Activities


a. Representation and Visibility in the Academy Subcommittee (Mona reports)
--wrote a letter to department last term expressing concern
--Torin and Sara applied for funding (Community building) to have speakers
--held an event (R+R in the university) and had a very good turnout; some problems with question period (in which some people took more time, not giving enough of an opportunity for students of colour to speak)
--curriculum statistics, hiring practices here and elsewhere; how our goals align with Strategic Directions (released by Concordia)
--right now we are waiting on research – Dua and Kobayashi(SP?) working on research to help adminstrators with equity
--ten members of the faculty have agreed to meet, discuss report and give feedback; it will be made available online 
Caitlyn – the “Transform Concordia” meeting was going on – anyone want to add?
Tess – a lot of solidarity, sharing of stories, but actual concrete plans were not quite formulated; there is one RA in the geography department 
Sara – they are hiring in Gender Advocacy to look at “mapping” the university, to show what's good and also highlight what needs to be worked on (1 year contract, 30hrs/week); how can we make faculty responsive to these programs; phase (1): learning how to map (or “audit”); phase (2) is mapping; phase (3) is putting into action (kind of vague)
--looking at a cluster hire of five professors
--briefly discussed hiring practices (you can ask candidates to self-identify)
Caitlyn – is interested in helping with syllabi analysis once she's returned to Calgary; would be good to have (potentially alumni) students tracking syllabi at the beginning of the year in order to analyse this data and use that to bolster our arguments for needing to make a change; there will also need to be “standards” defining which demographics qualify for what; important to have numbers (harder to argue with)
Sara – the problems of power dynamics between profs and students (esp students that are worried about jeopardizing their relationships with the faculty, department, with their funding, etc): students need to be able to voice complaints and feel safe
Karissa – a practical way: making a call for greater transparency to calls for RA-ships, positions with Matrix, Headlight, etc, with Darren Wershler's lab, assigned not on accessibility or experience but mostly based on relationships with professors
Caitlyn – the pushback here is that professors often offer RA-ships as part of student recruitment (entrance packages) but this should still be made transparent to the cohort; a lot of unpaid labour going on. Group forums to talk about faculty would really be helpful; even if we can't coordinate a meeting with all of the students and all of the profs, we could have it be relatively anonymous and then SAGE council members would take those anonymous complaints/feedback and advocate for those students.
Torin – how are we going to voice these concerns about transparency to the department? 

Caitlyn – we could mention it in the report, especially including stats of the particular groups that tend to do unpaid labour.

Liam – next year, wants to join forces with CASE and make sure that we are supporting each other and resources on these problems
Sara – Kimberly is working on feminism in technologies (how this will be implemented is unclear)


b. Headlight Anthology
Karissa – didn't go over on the budget (from Amanda); the way in which the journal was passed on this year was by hiring four new editors-in-chiefs, but there was no one who stayed over; Karissa would like to propose to keep one or two people on for next year for the sake of continuity; votes were awkward with four people (because one person is inevitably left out) when voting was needed to decide general vision/aims/goals for the publication; Karissa is interested in creating an editor-in-chief and managing editor position, and staying on for next year. 

       --> Tess says this position of “editor in chief” could be required to be someone who has experience from the year before.
 --> Caitlyn – within the by-laws we don't have anything regarding Headlight: we can't enforce anything without adding by-laws which is a rather laborious process; you could make a handbook and work on building institutional memory while also encouraging new student opportunities and involvement; it might be something where SAGE could informally circulate these questions to the cohort online if you feel like you need SAGE to pitch in or resolve stalemates.
 --> Finn – it can be frustrating to have multiple EICs but that helps avoid a one-track or narrow-minded approach to the journal.


c. Graduate Colloquium
Torin – budget for the year was about $2000; we raised more funds than that so there was a surplus; it was a three-day event with an open mic reading night at Kafein featuring Lee Maracle; panels for the most part went well aside from a couple last-minute drop-outs; faculty attendance was improved from last year (Danielle Bobker and Andre Furlani were both strikingly present through the weekend, a good show of support). There were some issues: Lee Maracle's address was fantastic but she did not stick around; next year's committee should consider encouraging the keynote to stick around and get involved more. Contributions from English dept, CCSL, SAGE, Alumni, GSA, English Grad Community Building Fund. Potentially looking to dovetail prospective graduate students' orientation with colloquium weekend next year to promote.

Karissa – wants to suggest that a good way to make keynotes stay around is to ask them to moderate one or two panels that appeal to their interest.
Mona – we have a Google doc with suggestions; we could e-mail attendees 
Karissa – importance of being firm and requesting any sensitive material read by readers to provide trigger warnings (Karissa will e-mail this standards to Colloquium group).

Caitlyn – this might also be a good thing to use toward actual panel presentations as well
Liam – it would be cool to have panels in Richler room (might be a space problem though)


d. Concordia Write Nights
Sara – chapbook made and launched (holla to Caitlyn); great turnout and open mic; we have so far made $95 dollars (19 copies); will continue to try to sell through May and June; we have five new coordinators next year (Sandy, Lily, Liam, Ariane, and Karissa); projected budget of $500 from Community building fund; would be great to see another chapbook next year. RECOMMENDED to apply to CCSL for funding next year (which is how we funded this year's posters and chapbook); different ideas are always welcome 
Moe – we should e-mail the attendees and get more feedback
Sara – Kate Sterns will give a workshop; Stephanie Bolster would like to do another one (her first was very successful); the Twine workshop; How to Read Your S***. 


e. Election
Caitlyn -- Ariane will be President next year; Brie will be our new Treasurer; Liam is VP Social and Torin is VP Internal; we needed ten votes and received thirteen (MORE THAN QUORUM woO); we will be working on the transfer of power which will occur officially on June 1.
Liam – looking for venues for start-of-year party (Brie would be happy to host)

7. General By-law amendments -- Caitlyn has found some problems with ambiguous wording in the by-laws that she would like to fix

a. 6.2.ii  -
--Caitlyn proposes that we amend to include both General Assemblies “in September and in April” as the responsibility of President's duties explicit. Moved: Caitlyn; Liam: seconded; unanimous.


--Would be good to change the language from “Annual GA” to GA because this wording is confusing considering there is more than one assembly (why annual??): Moved by Caitlyn; Moe seconds; unanimous.

b. 8.2
-- unclear which fiscal year we should be reporting on: amend the language to say “the most recently completed (previous) fiscal year of SAGE. Moved: Caitlyn; Seconded: Rachel; unanimous.

c. 9.8
--previously we had two academic reps for no apparent reason: in this article we have a typo that refers to a position that no longer exists: change “VP Academic” to “VP Internal”: Moved by Caitlyn; Seconded by Caitlyn; Unanimous.

Torin motioned to have a Queen position which Caterina holds for life. No one seconded.

8. Budget
--see Stephi's audit report on 2014-2015 (separate document)

--allocation from the GSA this year was $1014 (higher than most years, because more students enrolled). Aside from losing $250 to the deposit on La Plaza – our original location for 80's prom which was later abandoned on account of the full payment being too much for SAGE to afford – we either broke even or came out with a surplus on everything we designated funds for this year 

--because the last statements mailed and cheques written for this school year have not yet been processed, a final financial breakdown for this current year cannot be provided until the end of May, but this is a rough idea of what our expenses were like:

Projected to give Headlight $300--> actually gave Headlight $300.17

Projected to give Colloquium $500--> actually gave Colloquium $361.45

Projected $55 for posters/admin costs--> actually cost $27.25
Projected $300 for parties--> actually spent $575.00

Projected $150 for special initiatives--> actually spent $91.05
Projected $300 to carry over into next year--> actual carry-over TBD.

**loose ends: $231.80 that SAGE fronted for the English Department Graduate Orientation (organized by Danielle Bobker who paid 36 bottles of wine, which the English dept couldn't cover because they cannot contribute funds for alcohol) was never reimbursed to SAGE **NOTE FOR NEXT YEAR'S TREASURER: WILL IT BE REIMBURSED?


9. Other Business/Q&A
Liam – would like to change Creative Orientation in order for students to be encouraged to read their work; incorporate academic into it; would be good to get a representative for Matrix, Headlight, Soliloquies, Write Nights, and other reading series, and advertise to both streams the opportunities to get involved in various initiatives.
Caitlyn – centralize this information on the website for next year?
Sara – for institutional memory, there needs to be conscientious effort to have a member of the academic stream as one of the CWN coordinators

10. Adjournment
Sara moves to adjourn; Liam seconds; unanimously voted to adjourn.
